Summary Conclusions of the Seventh MeetingPRIVATE 

of the APEC Working Group on Asia‑Pacific

Multilateral Human Resources Development Initiative

Tokyo, January 26‑27 1993

1. Attendance

The Seventh Meeting of the APEC Working Group on Asia‑Pacific Multilateral Human Resources Development Initiative took place in Tokyo on January 26 and 27, 1993. Delegates from Australia, Brunei Darussalam, Canada, the People's Republic of China, Hong Kong, Indonesia, Japan, the Republic of Korea, Malaysia, New Zealand, the Philippines, Singapore, Chinese Taipei, Thailand and the United States of America participated. A representative of the PECC Task Force on Human Resource Development attended as an observer. The list of participants appears as Annex 1.

2. Election of Chair and Rapporteurs

Mr. Susumu Yamagami, Senior Assistant for Asia Pacific Cooperation of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Mr. Tsutomu Handa, the Director for International Trade Policy Planning of the Ministry of International Trade and Industry were elected as Co‑Chairs of the meeting.

Representatives of Australia, Canada and the Republic of Korea were elected as rapporteurs.

3. Adoption of Agenda

The draft provisional agenda was adopted with slight alteration to the order of the proceedings. The adopted agenda appears as Annex 2.

4. Review of the progress since the last Working Group Meeting 

(1) Economic Development Management Network (NEDM)

The Network coordinator provided an overview report of the Network for Economic Development Management (NEDM), which appears as Annex 3. In this connection, the project on small and medium size enterprises captured wide attention from other networks.
The Meeting noted the progress and encouraged NEDM to develop further work plans by the next meeting.

(2) Human Resource Development‑Business Management Network (HRD‑BMN)

The network coordinator briefed the meeting on the progress during the past eight months, which appears as Annex 4.
The Meeting noted the progress and encouraged HRD‑BMN to substantiate policy recommendations relative to the shortage of business management teachers in APEC members and to report back to the Working Group.

(3) Human Resource Development in Industrial Technology

(HURDIT) Network

The network coordinator presented a summary of activities to date, which appears as Annex 5.

The Meeting noted the progress of HURDIT and encouraged the network to identify the HRD priorities and policy issues for the whole region with respect to industrial technology. Although formal coordination among the networks should be done by the Working Group itself, cooperation and informal exchange of views among the coordinators of the networks are further encouraged. 

(4) The 1st APEC Education Forum.

The U.S. presented summary conclusions of the First APEC Education Forum held in Tokyo on January 25, 1993, as a follow up to the APEC Education Ministers' Meeting. The report is attached as Annex 6. The Meeting noted its results with satisfaction and encouraged the Forum to continue its efforts in furthering the scope of cooperation in the field of education. The Meeting is of the view that the activities of the Education Forum will add a very important dimension to the existing APEC HRD activities and is anxious to see positive achievements in this field.

(5) Study of an Electronic Network among Participants in the HRD Networks

The HRD‑BMN coordinator presented the results of study on the cost, feasibility and effectiveness of an electronic network among participants in the HRD networks on behalf of the three APEC HRD networks. The paper he submitted to the Meeting appears as Annex 7.
The Meeting appreciated the study jointly undertaken by the three network coordinators and noted the general advisability of introducing an electronic network with due regard to the infrastructures of the communication systems prevalent in each member economy. However, considering that the questions of data base in general and communicating network as a whole in APEC have been referred by senior officials to a team of experts under the auspices of the Telecommunications Working Group, final decision should be deferred until such examination has been finalized and reported to the SOM. The Meeting also encouraged the relevant institutions to further study and initiate on a voluntary basis the use of an electronic network for expeditious and smooth communication among them. (6) U.S.‑APEC Partnership for Education. The Working Group noted progress on the "U.S.‑APEC Partnership for Education". The report submitted by the U.S. appears as Annex 8.

(7) Japan‑APEC Partnership for Education and Training

The Working Group noted progress on the "Japan‑APEC Partnership for Education and Training." The status report submitted by Japan appears as Annex 9. 

 (8) PECC HRD Outlook 1992‑93 and other PECC activities

A representative of the PECC Task Force on Human Resource Development briefed the Meeting on the PECC Human Resource Development Outlook 1992‑93 and its relevant research plan on labor mobility issues, which appear as Annexes 10 and 11. The Meeting appreciated the efforts of PECC and encouraged PECC to continue this invaluable work and expressing the view that it would be an asset for the region .  The PECC indicated its wish that APEC could provide financial assistance for the preparation of the PECC HRD outlook in future. 

 (9) University Mobility in Asia Pacific (UMAP) Initiatives Australia explained progress on UMAP initiatives. The program report appears as Annex 12. The Meeting acknowledged the development and encouraged UMAP proposals on the basis that their implementation would primarily be undertaken by the individual institutions with facilitating efforts by the relevant authorities.

5. The Role and Focus of the HRD Working Group 

(1) Japan presented a discussion paper entitled "Funding of APEC‑HRD Activities; Review of the Discussions on the Issue of Funding at HRD‑WGs, the Shepherds Meeting and the 1st SOM", which appears as Annex 13. The Meeting thanked Japan for its contribution in providing a sound and useful basis for discussion. The Meeting, while reiterating the principle of self‑finance, agreed on procedures in seeking financial assistance from the APEC Fund as follows, taking into account the general principle and criteria endorsed by the SOM.

(a) Any proposal for a network activity which may require financial assistance should make its needs clear from the initial stage of circulation in the relevant network.

(b) Such a proposal endorsed by the network to seek financial assistance from the APEC Fund should be tabled and considered for endorsement by the Working Group. 

(c) Those budget requests endorsed by the Working Group should be forwarded to the APEC Secretariat by the chairing Member of the relevant Working Group Meeting. The Meeting also noted that flexibility is necessary when evaluating budget requests. 

(2) The Meeting then reviewed the budget requests now tentatively endorsed by the SOM with the condition they be reviewed at this Meeting. As a result of extensive discussion and informal consultation, the Meeting noted that there is a significant problem of definition of "consultants" and "travel expenses", on which the Meeting wishes to receive guidance from the SOM. Noting the existence of such problem, the Meeting agreed to endorse budget requests forwarded by the network coordinators with some amendments, as appear in Annex 14, on the understanding that this is an exception only for the first APEC fiscal year. In the course of discussions, the Meeting welcomed the offers of the Republic of Korea to withdraw the proposed use of non‑APEC member consultants, and consequently to eliminate the travel expenses of non‑APEC member consultants from its proposal. It was noted that certain projects, because of their cross‑cutting nature, require particular attention in terms of coordination. Some of these projects have been proposed by the EDM and HURDIT networks.
The Meeting was also of the view that the publication of the newsletters of the three networks should be coordinated. Consideration should be given to a possible amalgamation of the newsletters in the future. The Meeting also endorsed a new budget request amounting to US10,000 dollars by the Business Management Network for its project, "Capacities for Management Education in the APEC Region", which aims to assess the magnitude of an overall shortage of qualified teachers and researchers and to make specific policy recommendations.
The Meeting felt it helpful to establish some mechanism to provide rigorous evaluation of the budget requests in both the networks and the Working Group. The Meeting also noted the request of PECC for financial assistance for PECC HRD outlook activities, and agreed to seek guidance from the SOM.

(3) Canada presented a discussion paper on guidelines for submission of network work plans, proposals for activities and the preparation of policy recommendations, which appears as Annex 15. The Meeting thanked Canada for its continuing contribution in this regard. The Meeting

supported the basic thrust advanced by Canada, however identification of policy issues as well as drafting of work plans should be rest primarily with Working Group members, not with the APEC Secretariat. The Meeting also noted the importance of collaboration with the HRD activities of existing international organizations, such as ILO and PECC. Canada expressed its willingness to revise the paper in accordance with the consensus reached at the Meeting. The Working Group agreed that the revised paper will be submitted to SOM after circulation among all members. 

(4) The Meeting discussed the draft paper, presented by Australia, on vision statements and policy issues, which appears as Annex 16. As a result of discussion, the Meeting agreed to submit them to the forthcoming Shepherds Meeting, incorporating any comment which will be conveyed before February 10, 1993. 

(5) The Meeting expressed its hope that the APEC Secretariat would function as a liaison mechanism for the Working Group, while the Shepherds Meeting should continue to function as a major coordinating mechanism for the group.

(6) The Meeting also accepted the offers of Australia, the People's Republic of China and the Philippines to become Shepherds in the Working Group. The Meeting encouraged the Shepherds to have a Shepherds Meeting, open to others, before the Working Group Meeting, considering

that the number of Shepherds is considerably large.

(7) The People's Republic of China tabled three new proposals, i.e., "Training of High Level Managers of Economic Development Zones in Asia‑Pacific Region", "The Role and Effect of HRD of Women in Social and Economic Development of Asia‑Pacific Region" and "Research Project of APEC‑HRD Evaluation Index System", which appear as Annexes 17, 18 and 19. The Meeting welcomed these initiatives and asked the three networks to circulate them and to report back the reactions of the institutions participating in the networks. 

(8) The Philippines tabled a new proposal, i.e. "Lead Institutions/Center of Excellence for Human Resource Development in the Asia Pacific region", which appears as Annex 20. The Meeting noted the proposal and agreed to discuss this proposal at the next Meeting after hearing the opinions of governmental agencies and the networks. 

(9) Australia presented a discussion paper on the participation of non‑members in Working Group activities, which appears as Annex 21. The Meeting welcomed this initiative and asked members which have any comment or suggestion to submit them to Australia in two weeks. 

(10) The Philippines raised the issue of the length of tenure of the existing coordinating institutions of the three networks. The Meeting agreed to discuss this issue at the next meeting.

(11) The Meeting entrusted Japan as the Chair of the Meeting to present the results of the Meeting at the forthcoming Shepherds Meeting which will be held in Washington D.C. on February 18 and 19, 1993.

 (12) The Meeting welcomed the offer of the United States to host the 8th Working Group Meeting together with the 2nd APEC Education Forum on 24, 25 and 26 May, 1993 in Honolulu. The three networks were also encouraged to hold their meetings before the Eighth Working Group Meeting. The Meeting also noted the offer of Canada to host the Ninth Working Group Meeting by early 1994. The Meeting also accepted the offer of the Republic of Korea to host the Tenth Working Group Meeting in May 1994. 

(13) The Meeting expressed its appreciation for the hospitality of the Japanese Government and the efforts of the people who organized the meeting.

